
ZPAC Meeting Minutes 12.05.23 

ZONING, PLATTING & ADVISORY COMMITTEE (ZPAC) 
December 5, 2023 – Approved Meeting Minutes 

PBZ Chairman Seth Wormley called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m. 

Present:   
Matt Asselmeier – PBZ Department 
David Guritz – Forest Preserve 
Brian Holdiman – PBZ Department  
Fran Klaas – Highway Department 
Commander Jason Langston – Sheriff’s Department 
Aaron Rybski – Health Department 
Seth Wormley – PBZ Committee Chair 

Absent:  
Meagan Briganti – GIS Department 
Greg Chismark – WBK Engineering, LLC  
Alyse Olson – Soil and Water Conservation District 

Audience:  
Dan Kramer, Andrew Schwartz, and Robert Schwartz 

AGENDA 
Mr. Klaas made a motion, seconded by Mr. Guritz, to approve the agenda as presented.  

With a voice vote of seven (7) ayes, the motion carried. 

MINUTES 
Mr. Guritz made a motion, seconded by Mr. Rybski, to approve the October 3, 2023, meeting minutes. 

With a voice vote of seven (7) ayes, the motion carried. 

PETITIONS 
Petition 23-31 Jorge A. and Hilda G. Montes 
Mr. Asselmeier summarized the request. 

A five foot (5’) public utility and drainage easement exists on the north and south lot lines of Lots 27 and 28 in the Grove 
Estates Subdivision.   

The Petitioners would like to merge the two (2) lots and construct a new house over the easements.  

The application materials and plat of vacation were provided. 

The property address is 7216 and 7280 Roberts Court, Oswego. 

The property is approximately one point five (1.5) acres in size.   

The property is zoned RPD-2. 

The current land use is Wooded. 

The future land use is Rural Residential (Max 0.65 Du/Acre). 

Roberts Court is a Township Road classified as a Local Road. 

There are no trails planned in the area. 

There are no floodplains or wetlands on the property. 
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The adjacent land uses are wooded and single-family residential. 

The adjacent properties are RPD-2. 

The future land use for the area is Rural Residential (Max 0.65 Du/Acre). 

The property immediately to the east of the subject also vacated drainage and utility easements for the same reason in 
2020.   

Na-Au-Say Township was emailed information on November 17, 2023.  No comments received. 

The Village of Oswego was emailed information on November 17, 2023.  No comments received.  

The Oswego Fire Protection District was emailed information on September 21, 2023.  No comments received. 

Staff requested that the Petitioners provide information stating that none of the utilities were in opposition to the request.  
One November 16, 2023, the Petitioners’ Attorney submitted an email stating that all of the utilities had signed the plat 
except Comed.  This email was provided. 

The homeowners’ association submitted an email on November 14, 2023, expressing no opposition to the request.  This 
email was provided. 

Mr. Asselmeier read a memo from WBK Engineering stating that they had no objections to the vacation from a drainage 
perspective.   

Staff recommended approval of the requested vacation with the following conditions: 

1. Lots 27 and 28 of Grove Estates Subdivision shall not be sold as individual lots upon the successful recording of
the plat of vacation.  Within ninety (90) days of the effective date of this ordinance, the Petitioners shall submit a
parcel consolidation request to Kendall County.

2. This vacation shall become effective upon the successful recording of the plat of vacation in the timeframe outlined
in Section 7.06.H of the Kendall County Subdivision Control Ordinance unless an extension is granted by the
Kendall County Board.

Dan Kramer, Attorney for the Petitioner, noted that all utilities had signed the plat, including Comed. 

Mr. Kramer discussed the approval process through the permitting and homeowners’ association review process. 

Chairman Wormley advised Mr. Kramer not to bring plats of vacation forward unless all utilities have approved. 

Commander Langston made a motion, seconded by Mr. Rybski, to recommend approval of the vacation. 

The votes were follows: 
Ayes (7): Asselmeier, Guritz, Klaas, Holdiman, Langston, Rybski, and Wormley 
Nays (0): None 
Abstain (0): None 
Absent (3): Briganti, Chismark, and Olson 

The motion passed.   

The proposal goes to the Kendall County Planning, Building and Zoning Committee on December 11, 2023.  

Petitions 23-32 and 23-33 Alan Drake on Behalf of Grainco FS, Inc (Property Owner) and Andrew and Robert 
Schwartz on Behalf of A.B. Schwartz, LLC (Contractor Purchaser) 
Mr. Asselmeier summarized the request. 

A.B. Schwartz, LLC would like an amendment to the Future Land Use Map contained in the Land Resource Management 
Plan for approximately nineteen point eight more or less (19.8 +/-) acres located on the west side of Route 47 addressed 
as 8115 Route 47.  If the change to the Future Land Use Map is approved, the Petitioner would like to rezone the property 
to M-1 in order to operate a tile business, offices, warehouses, fuel storage, and other light industrial uses.   
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The application letter and pictures of the property were provided.   

The property is located at 8115 Route 47, Yorkville. 
 
The property is vacant and improved commercial.   
 
Two (2) of the parcels are zoned A-1 and three (3) of the parcels are zoned A-1 with special use permits.   
 
The County’s plan calls for the property to be Transportation Corridor. 
 
Yorkville’s plan calls for the property to be Agricultural. 
 
Route 47 is a State maintained arterial road. 
 
There are no trails planned in this area. 
 
There are no floodplains or wetlands on the property. 
 
The adjacent land uses are Improved Commercial, Agricultural, Farmstead, and Transportation/Community/Utility (IDOT 
Yard). 
 
The adjacent properties are zoned A-1 and B-3 in the County and R-2 and R-3 in Yorkville.   
 
The County’s plan calls for the area to be Transportation Corridor, Commercial, and Rural Residential (Max 0.65 DU/Acre). 
 
Yorkville’s plan calls for the area to be Estate/Conservation Residential, and Agricultural. 
 
Properties within one point five (1.5) miles were zoned A-1, A-1SU, R-1, R-3, and B-3 in the County and R-2, R-3, B-1, and 
B-3 inside Yorkville. 
 
The A-1 special use permits to the south are for a church, an illuminated sign, and a cemetery.  
 
EcoCAT Report submitted and consultation was terminated.  
 
The application for NRI was submitted on November 12, 2023.      
 
Petition information was sent to Kendall Township on November 17, 2023.  At their meeting on November 21, 2023, the 
Kendall Township Planning Commission recommended approval of the request.  The Kendall Township Board was still 
reviewing the proposal.      

 
Petition information was sent to the United City of Yorkville on November 17, 2023.  Yorkville plans to review the proposal 
in January 2024. 

 
Petition information was sent to the Bristol-Kendall Fire Protection District on November 17, 2023.  No comments received. 

 
The portions of the property identified by parcel identification numbers 05-09-300-007, 05-16-100-004, and 05-16-100-020 
were originally rezoned to M-1 in 1966 by Ordinance 1966-08.  These properties were rezoned back to A-1 and granted a 
special use permit during the County-wide rezoning in 1974.  A special use permit was granted at these properties to expand 
the gas facilities in 1979 by Ordinance 1979-20.  A special use permit for an illuminated sign was granted at the property in 
1998 by Ordinance 1998-09.  Ordinances 1966-08, 1979-20, and 1998-09 were provided.   
 
In addition to the various zoning actions previously mentioned, the portion of the property identified by parcel identification 
number 05-16-100-020 was granted variances in 1997 for a reduction of the front yard setback by twenty feet (20’) for a 
canopy and fuel pumps and a ten foot (10’) front yard setback reduction for post placement.  The information for this variance 
was provided.   
 
Those portions of the property identified by parcel identification numbers 05-16-100-003 and 05-09-300-006 appear to have 
always been zoned A-1.   
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Per the site plan, there are seven (7) buildings presently located on the property.  Any new buildings, expansion of existing 
buildings, or remodeling of these buildings would required applicable building permits and the work would be required to 
meet applicable building codes.  The Petitioners indicate that no new buildings are planned at this time.  Any structures or 
uses that encroach into required setbacks would be considered lawfully non-conforming.  Any changes to site, such as new 
buildings or expanded parking areas, would trigger site plan review and approval under the Zoning Ordinance.      
 
The site is serviced by a well and septic.  There is electricity onsite.  There are several LP tanks onsite.   
 
The property fronts Route 47 and has two (2) access points off of Route 47.  Deceleration lanes exist at both entrances on 
Route 47. 
 
The site plan shows several gravel and asphalt areas.  No dedicated parking spaces appear onsite.  Any new parking lots 
would have to meet applicable regulations.   
 
Based on the proposed uses, no new odors are foreseen.  The owners of the property would have to follow applicable odor 
control regulations based on potential other future M-1 allowable uses.   
 
The site plan shows one (1) light pole and there are some existing lights on several of the buildings. 
 
The amount of lighting could expand on the property if they install a larger parking lot or if different uses move onto the 
property.   
 
No changes to the landscaping or property screening are proposed. 
 
If improvements are made to the site in the future, landscaping and screening would be required as part of site plan 
review.   
 
Any signage would have to meet applicable regulations and secure permits.   
 
Based on the proposed uses, no new noise issues are foreseen.  The owners of the property would have to follow applicable 
noise control regulations based on potential other future M-1 allowable uses.   
 
The site plan shows two (2) stormwater inlets.   
 
Since no new buildings or impervious surfaces were proposed, a stormwater permit was not required.  However, if additional 
buildings or impervious surfaces are added to the site in the future, stormwater permits could be required at that time.   
 
The proposed Findings of Fact were as follows:  
 
Existing uses of property within the general area of the property in question.  The surrounding properties are used for 
agricultural purposes, larger lot single-family residential uses, Illinois Department of Transportation storage yard, and 
vacant commercial space that might seek rezoning to industrial in the future.   
 
The Zoning classification of property within the general area of the property in question.  The surrounding properties are 
zoned A-1 and B-3 in the unincorporated area and R-2 and R-3 inside the United City of Yorkville.   
 
The suitability of the property in question for the uses permitted under the existing zoning classification. The Petitioners 
propose to use the property for more light industrial type uses that are not allowed in the A-1 Agricultural Zoning District.   
   
The trend of development, if any, in the general area of the property in question, including changes, if any, which may 
have taken place since the day the property in question was in its present zoning classification.  The Zoning Board of 
Appeals shall not recommend the adoption of a proposed amendment unless it finds that the adoption of such an 
amendment is in the public interest and is not solely for the interest of the applicant.  The Zoning Board of Appeals may 
recommend the adoption of an amendment changing the zoning classification of the property in question to any higher 
classification than that requested by the applicant.  For the purpose of this paragraph the R-1 District shall be considered 
the highest classification and the M-2 District shall be considered the lowest classification. The trend of development in 
the area is a mix of agricultural, storage and warehousing, and other light industrial type uses.  
 
Consistency with the p u r p o s e  a n d  o b j e c t i v e s  of the Land Resource Management Plan and other adopted County 
or municipal plans and policies.  The Future Land Use Map in the Land Resource Management Plan classifies this property 
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as Transportation Corridor.  The United City of Yorkville’s Plan calls for the property to be Agricultural.  The Petitioners are 
also pursuing a change to the County’s Future Land Use Map to Mixed Use Business.  If this change is approved, then the 
requested map amendment would be consistent with the County’s Land Resource Management Plan.   
 
If the requested amendment to the Future Land Use Map in the Land Resource Management Plan reclassifying this property 
as Mixed Use Business is approved, Staff recommended approval of the proposed map amendment.  
 
According to the definition of Transportation Corridor found on page 7-36 of the Land Resource Management Plan, this type 
of land use would be associated with the B-5 Business Planned Development District, B-6 Office and Research Park District, 
and limited B-3 Highway Business District. 
 
The proposed tile business, offices, warehouses, fuel storage, and other light industrial uses would more applicably fit on 
properties zoned M-1, which more closely corresponds to the Mixed Use Business classification. 
 
If the request is granted, the adjacent properties on the west side of Route 47 (the former Aux Sable Building and the Illinois 
Department of Transportation yard) could submit the same reclassification request in the future.  The types of uses of those 
buildings and properties could also fit into the Mixed Use Business classification.     
 
Staff recommended approval of the requested amendment and, if the requested amendment to the Future Land Use Map 
in the Land Resource Management Plan reclassifying this property as Mixed Use Business was approved, Staff 
recommended approval of the proposed map amendment.  
 
Mr. Rybski said that the septic system was installed in 2008 and designed for fifteen (15) employees.  Dan Kramer, Attorney 
for the Petitioner, said that the proposed uses would have less people onsite.   
 
Mr. Kramer said that the conservation designation in Yorkville’s plan was a placeholder.   
 
Mr. Klaas asked if the Illinois Department of Transportation had acquired additional right-of-way at this property.  Mr. Kramer 
responded no as it related to the subject property.   
 
No additional access was planned for the property.   
 
Chairman Wormley expressed his support for the project.   
 
Mr. Klaas made a motion, seconded by Mr. Rybski, to recommend approval of the reclassification and map amendment. 
 
The votes were follows: 
Ayes (7): Asselmeier, Guritz, Klaas, Holdiman, Langston, Rybski, and Wormley 
Nays (0): None 
Abstain (0): None 
Absent (3): Briganti, Chismark, and Olson 
 
The motion passed.   
 
The proposals go to the Kendall County Regional Planning Commission on December 13, 2023. 
 

REVIEW OF PETITIONS THAT WENT TO COUNTY BOARD 
Mr. Asselmeier reported that Petition 23-26 and Petition 23-30 were approved by the County Board. 
 

OLD BUSINESS/NEW BUSINESS 
None 
 

CORRESPONDENCE 
None 
 

PUBLIC COMMENT 
None 
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ADJOURNMENT 
Mr. Guritz made a motion, seconded by Mr. Rybski, to adjourn.   
 
With a voice vote of seven (7) ayes, the motion carried. 
 
The ZPAC, at 9:16 a.m., adjourned.  
 
Respectfully Submitted, 
Matthew H. Asselmeier, AICP, CFM 
Director 
 
Enc. 



 

WBK Engineering, LLC 
Part of Bodwé Professional Services 

St. Charles Office 
116 W. Main Street, Suite 201 

St. Charles, IL 60174 

Battle Creek Office 
68 E. Michigan Avenue 
Battle Creek, MI 49017 

 
 

MEMORANDUM 
 
Date:   November 22, 2023 
 
To:   Matthew Asselmeier, AICP, CFM 
 
CC:   Greg Chismark, PE 
 
From:  Natalie Paver, PWS 
 
Subject:  Lots 27 & 28 Grove Road estates easement Vacation Kendall County, IL  

   (WBK# 130180) 
 

 
 
WBK has reviewed the request to vacate the public utility and drainage easement on the 
common lot line of Lots 27 and 28 in Grove Road Estates Subdivision.  This request is 
pursuant to Petition 23-31 being considered by the Kendall County Department of 
Planning, Building and Zoning. 
 
Documents reviewed include all those submitted with the subject petition.  We have no 
objection to the vacation of the easement requested as no drainage or utility functions will 
be impacted. 
 
Do not hesitate to contact us should you have further questions. 
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